OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 06.11.12.                          




         
        1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 6th November 2012 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
Mrs. Walker (Chairman), Mrs. S Fardon, Mrs. P Olney, R Baily, G Sansom,  J Saunders, M. Taylor, P White, the Clerk and   10 members of the public
	
	

	1.
	Public Open Session: 

	
	Representatives from the Oakley Sports & Social Club introduced their new Chair and tabled a response to the letter from Council concerning the music event on 30.09.12.  OSSC advised that under the terms of their licence they were permitted 3 outside events each year on dates of their choosing.  They added that Environmental Health had a list of events to the end of 2012 and had attended an event of their choosing to monitor noise levels.  No issues had been raised.  The Club had not refused to turn down the music and would continue to hold outside functions as Environmental Health was content.  Chair noted that she had received many telephone complaints and one written complaint and Council had to respond to these.  Council had therefore discussed at the October meeting and had agreed to write to the Club.
Residents from the High Street were concerned that the partition of land and removal of the hedging contravened the planning permission for 38, High Street.  Residents had contacted Bedford BC Planning Enforcement who were investigating.  Cllr. Olney volunteered to follow up with Bedford BC and Clerk to write to Planning Department.  Chair thanked residents for bringing the matter to Council’s attention.  
Coaches and team members from Oakley Saturday Football Club thanked Council for the donation of £500 and presented Council with a card.  Chair thanked them for attending the meeting.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  D Jones (business) P Phillips (personal), R Saunders (business)


	3.
	Declarations of Interest: 
Cllr. Baily for item 21a) as a former member of the Gardening Club.  Cllr. Olney for item 21b) as a relative of a member of the Bedford BC Rights of Way Team.

	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 2nd October 2012:

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.


	5.
	Clerk’s Report:

	
	Highways – Clerk had requested Bedford BC to repair sign at Station Road crossroads, which had been carried out.  Trees in Church Lane did not need trimming but bushes were overhanging the footway.

	
	Advertising signs – Bedford BC had advised that sports club signs must be no larger than 1.2 square metres, lettering and logos must be no bigger than 75cms, signs must be no higher than 4.6 m above the ground and must not be illuminated.

	
	Cricket Field – Clerk yet to receive an invoice for any outstanding rent from Oakley Properties.  Clerk had written to ORA requesting that loud live music is not played outside and not on a Sunday

	
	Remembrance service – Clerk had formally requested closure of Station Road crossroads for Remembrance service as now required by Bedford BC.

	
	Daffodil Planting – Pride in Bedford event 31.10.12. had been attended by only 2 members of the public and daffodils had not therefore been planted.  Cllr. Olney suggested that in future events should not be held at Half Term and fliers should be sent out from schools.  Contractor had met Cllr. Baily and would be planting bulbs this week or next.

	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from minutes of Meeting held on 2nd October 2012:
None
	Action




	7.
	Reports:
	

	
	a) inspection of Council landholdings
	

	
	Chair and Clerk had inspected landholdings 01.11.12. and suggested Brockwell, part of the Green and part of the large Ruffs Furze green would be suitable for BBQs.  Following advice from Bedford BC Environmental Health, Council agreed that an additional sentence be added to the event application form advising residents that they are responsible for food hygiene and fire safety and a link to Bedford BC Environmental Health be included.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Network Meeting 04.10.12.
	

	
	Chair reported that the Post Office gave a presentation advising that they were now separate from Royal Mail and would be extending opening hours gradually over the next few years.  No Post Offices would be closing.  Broadband was also discussed and residents were encouraged to complete the online petition at http://www.bedford.gov.uk/business/business_support_and_advice/broadband.aspx
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	8.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	There were 2 reported crimes in October, both attempted burglaries.  No anti-social behaviour incidents had been reported since 21.08.12. but resident had reported 1 incident on 05.11.12. in Station Road.  Resident had tried to report to police on 101 but telephone was not answered.  Clerk to report to PCSO.
Bobby Van is to hold a Home Security Surgery in the village to offer advice to residents and arrange to carry out home security work.  Date and location to be advised.

Ch. Const. had responded to the letter to Mr. Burt MP and advised that ongoing cuts necessitate cutting the number of police officers and PCSOs but police will still focus on supporting local communities and changes will ensure that personnel are available in the right place at the right time.

Chair had attended meeting with Mr. Burt MP and police 02.11.12. and reported that the Chief Constable was very positive.  Police were working more efficiently and reported crime was down in all categories.  PCSO numbers would, however, be reduced in April due to funding cuts.  The concern raised by most parishes was speeding.  Pavenham Road was still a problem in Oakley and Council agreed Clerk to write to Bedford BC requesting that 30mph sign be moved back to Stafford Bridge, asking for a meeting with the Road Safety Officer and when training for Speedwatch volunteers would begin.   Young people presumably on their way to school  had also been seen speeding and Clerk to ask Sharnbrook Upper  to remind students to keep to speed limit.
	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk


	9.
	New Boule Pitch:
	Action

	
	Clerk had forwarded specification to the ORA.  Awaiting detailed quotations and a site plan.  
	

	
	
	

	10.
	Memorandum of Understanding for Cricket Field:
	Action

	
	Clerk had circulated revised memorandum including comments from the ORA.  Council was content.  Chair signed Memorandum and Clerk to send to ORA for signature.
	Clerk


	11.
	Website:
	Action

	
	Website Team had met with website designer and agreed that the new site should have photographs of Oakley on each page and facebook & twitter facility.  Pages would comprise news; details of and links to local organisations; calendar of events; Parish Council and village history, including a photographic archive and webmaster would update the information.  Council was content and agreed that a link should be provided to the Directory with a disclaimer that Council does not endorse businesses who advertise.  Text was needed for the various pages and Cllr. Sansom volunteered to write about the community orchard.   Webmaster had suggested a village map and Clerk to ask Rights of Way Team if the map provided for the Greenspace strategy comments could be used.
	ALL

GS

Clerk

	 
	
	

	12.
	Christmas Lights and Lighting Ceremony:
	Action

	
	W.I. had advised Chair that they no longer wished to site the tree at the crossroads.  Cllr. Baily suggested Grange Close green or the corner of Lovell Road/Station Road as the best alternative sites but it was now too late to organise for this Christmas.  Clerk had applied to Bedford BC for permission to run Christmas lights off the light at the crossroads and engineer to make site visit 07.11.12.  
Cllr. J. Saunders had kindly offered to donate a cut tree for the churchyard.  Lighting ceremony to be held on Saturday 01.12.12.*  Cllr. White volunteered to purchase new batteries and Cllrs. White, Sansom & Taylor to help erect tree.   Clerk to put posters on notice boards and put leaflets in Post Office, Pre-School and Lower School. 

* Subsequently changed to 08.12.12.
	JS
PW/GS/

MT
Clerk

	
	
	

	13.
	New Bus Shelter for Station Road:
	Action

	
	Shelter to match those in the High Street would cost £2933 +VAT (£3000 allocated in budget)
Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. J. Saunders that shelter be purchased

Resolved

Grass cutting contractor had quoted £25.00 to trim bushes/brambles round existing bus stop and £125.00 + VAT to cut back the Station Road hedge.  He advised that area at Reynes Drive/High Street bus stop does not need work.  Proposed by Cllr. White, seconded by Cllr. Taylor, that quotations be accepted
Resolved
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	14.
	Information Publication Scheme and Health & Safety Policy:
Clerk had circulated copies of the Publication Scheme and Health & Safety policies which were unchanged except for the addition of The Furlong in the recreational areas listed in the Publication Scheme.

Proposed by Cllr. Taylor, seconded by Cllr. Olney that policies be adopted

Resolved
	Action
Clerk
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	15.
	Play Inspections:
	Action

	
	Inspection revealed that caps needed replacing on the seesaw, loose bolts needed tightening on MUGA 2 rods in the fence needed replacing and the hole in the bin lid needed filling.  Contractor had quoted £95.00 + VAT to carry out these works
Proposed by Cllr. J. Saunders seconded by Cllr. Baily that quotation for £95.00 be accepted
Resolved

Council agreed that The Furlong should be included in future inspections.  Insurance company now require Council to have a RoSPA inspection of the play equipment each year and Clerk to arrange.  
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	16.
	Riverside Land Lease:
	Action

	
	Oakley Properties had offered to renew the lease on riverside land for 10 years at £100 p.a. with other terms essentially the same.  Oakley Properties solicitors will draw up new lease and Council will be expected to pay Oakley Properties fees.  Council was content with these terms and Clerk to advise Oakley Properties.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	17.
	Highways Matters:
	Action

	
	Dog bin in Pavenham Road
	

	
	Clerk had received 2 quotations to re-fix the bin of £50.00 and £156.00.
	

	
	Proposed by Cllr. White, seconded by Cllr. Baily that quotation for £50.00 be accepted

Resolved      
	Clerk

	
	The utilities hole in Lovell Road was blocking traffic and no work appeared to be taking place.  Clerk to ask Bedford BC to chase.

Entrance to Farrows Close needed resurfacing.  Cllr. Olney noted that Barratts would be dealing after Christmas along with outstanding drainage issues. 
Hedges on High Street were overhanging footways and Cllr. Taylor to inspect and report to Clerk.  Chair to include a reminder to residents to cut back hedges/bushes in Newsletter.
Bedford BC had advised that maintenance of The Furlong was now Council’s responsibility including removal of the rabbit proof fencing.  Clerk to write to Bedford BC requesting a copy of the agreement on the condition of the site before it was to be taken over.
The lights by 11 Reynes Drive and in the Grenidge Way/Lincoft passageway were still not working and Clerk to chase Bedford BC.
The surfacing at the entrance to Judges Spinney had sunk creating a permanent puddle and Clerk to ask Bedford BC to re-lay.
	Clerk
MT/Clerk

JW

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk




	18.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that compulsory purchase orders had been signed for the Western Bypass link road and urged individuals to comment on the Bedford BC budget proposals.
	

	
	
	

	19.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 2nd October 2012
	

	
	Application No.
	12/01761/FUL –garage conversion & new roof to single storey front & side at 19, Dewlands

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 18.10.12.

	
	
	

	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 2nd October 2012
	

	
	a) Application No:
	12/01761/FUL –garage conversion & new roof to single storey front & side at 19, Dewlands

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	b) Application No:
	12/02048/FUL – roof extension with dormers to form first floor living accommodation at Longways, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	c) Application No:
	12/02100/FUL – replacement conservatory to rear at 36, Ruffs Furze

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection in principle but neighbour concerned about loss of sunlight.

	
	
	Resident had written to Council and Bedford BC expressing concerns about loss of sunlight.


	
	Cllr. Sansom noted that Government was discussing increasing the size of extensions permitted without planning consent from 4m to 8m for a detached house and from 3m to 6m for a semi-detached property.  Council was concerned about the impact on neighbours and Clerk to register Council’s concerns with Mr. Burt MP and ask how consultation on the proposals would be carried out. 
	Clerk
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	20.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	a) Oakley Youth Club – thank you for donation
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Thurleigh PC – advising that the motion to procure a change in the remit of the Local Government Ombudsman to allow town and parish councils to complain about the decisions of principal councils was agreed at BATPC’s AGM.  BATPC will now take the motion to NALC where it will be considered for adoption as a national policy.
	

	
	
	

	
	c) Village Hall – AGM 12.11.12.
	


	21.
	Grant Applications: 
	Action

	
	a) Oakley Gardening Club
	

	
	Requested £200.00 for summer and winter bedding plants at village signs and War Memorial

Proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr.  J. Saunders, that £200 be granted  
Resolved – section 137 grant
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) Pilgrims Oakley Cricket Club
	

	
	Requested £250.00 (or £342.00 if Council is willing to donate) for 2 ECB courses for junior coaching staff.  Total cost of project £342.00.  25 out of 32 members live in or go to school in Oakley.  
Proposed by Cllr. J. Saunders, seconded by Cllr.  White, that £300.00 be granted  
Resolved – section 137 grant
	Clerk

	
	
	

	22.
	Finance Matters:
	Action

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 6th November 2012
	


	Income and balances:
	
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.10.12.
	£40,199.29
	

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.10.12.
	£22,422.92
	

	NatWest Bank – Bonus Saver account balance at 31.10.12.
	£40,520.35
	

	NatWest - Fixed Rate Bond at 31.10.12.
	£140,000.00
	

	
	
	

	Received since previous meeting
	
	

	Cerski - allotment rent
	£13.00
	

	Durrant - allotment rent- 
	£16.93
	

	Clark - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Keyte - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Russell - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Hobbs - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Sellars - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Croot - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Fisher - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Percival - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Walker - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Blackwell - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Spary - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Nicholas - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Bowler - allotment rent
	£13.00
	

	Wright - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Parsons - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Seager - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Searle - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Lincroft School - allotment rent
	£13.00
	

	Weston - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Elsby - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Osmond - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Day S - allotment rent
	£13.00
	

	McNab - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Hutson - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Goodway - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Gater - allotment rent
	£16.93
	

	Campbell - allotment rent
	£13.00
	

	Hull - allotment rent
	£32.86
	

	Elliott - allotment rent
	£32.86
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	Marshall P - allotment rent
	£28.93
	

	Interest – Bonus Saver Account
	£99.76
	

	Interest - Bond
	£379.73
	

	Total Receipts
	£1188.83
	


	
	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Oakley Saturday Football Club – s.137 donation
	
	£500.00
	806

	
	
	
	
	

	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Wildman Transport - emptying bottle bank 03.10.12.
	
	£56.40
	807

	
	Warners of Bedford - grass cutting October
	
	£539.00
	808

	
	H M Parrott - playground inspection
	
	£48.00
	809

	
	BRCC - membership renewal
	
	£35.00
	810

	
	CPRE - membership renewal
	
	£29.00
	811

	
	Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal - Remembrance wreath
	
	£17.00
	812

	
	Oakley Village Hall – Committee Room hire 06.11.12.  3hrs @ £6/ph 
	
	£18.00
	813

	
	Clerk – salary and expenses 01.10.12. – 31.10.12. 
	
	£710.86
	814

	
	M Hobbs - bus shelter cleaning October
	
	£24.80
	815

	
	J Walker – litter collection @ £48.41/wk (5 weeks)
	
	£236.90
	816

	
	Total payments this meeting
	
	£2214.96
	


	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.  
	
	
	Clerk


	
	b) Bedford BC budget consultation:
	Action

	
	Bedford BC had put forward 70 proposals to deliver £36 million of savings by 2016.  Children’s and Adult Services would be cut significantly and Rights of Way budget would be reduced by 22% which would particularly affect the rural area.   Council agreed to express concern about the Rights of Way cuts and their impact on the rural area.    
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Grass Cutting 2013/14:
	

	
	Council was content with verges and Linch Furlong tenders.  Clerk to request separate tender for The Furlong as it was not yet known whether Council would be cutting in 2012/13.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	d) Precept 2013/14:
	

	
	Councillors to consider new items for inclusion in 2012/13 budget and advise Clerk for discussion at December meeting.  Hedge laying near Willow Vale and speed reduction measures in Pavenham Road were suggested.
	ALL

	
	
	

	22.
	Date of next Council meeting: 4th December 2012 
	














           Chairman
